DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Tuesday, October 16, 2007

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Tuesday, October 16, 2007.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m. and there was a quorum present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Gorski, Huizenga, Goodwin, LaMantia, Meagher.

Commissioners Absent:  None

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Randy Fank, Director of Flight Center; Jack Tenison, DNTP Executive Director; John Schlaman, General Manager, Prairie Landing Golf Club; Dan Barna, Manager of Administration; Bruce Garner, Schirott & Luetkehans; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Brad Winick, JJR; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint; Dan Pape, CMT; Ben Warriner; Morgan/Harbour; Bob Harbour, Morgan/Harbour.

Members of the Press:  Kara Parillo, Examiner Newspapers

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the August 28, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the August 28, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the September 11, 2007 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the September 11, 2007 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting and Commissioner Gillett seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird reported on the following:  Monthly Operating statistics for September reflect increased sales in both categories of fuel with an overall increase of 7.8% from 2006.  Discussion occurred regarding the Airport’s Fuel Pricing Program and the fuel volume discounts.

The 2008 Budget process is on schedule and will be presented to the Finance Committee in October and to the Board at the December meeting.  

Annual Tenant Focus Group Meetings are continuing.  Building Tenants Focus Group was well attended with the number of comments significantly reduced from previous years.  The General Aviation Tenants Focus Group is scheduled for early November and good participation is expected.

NBAA Conference was held in late September.  Staff attended and operated from the Phillips-Conoco booth rather than having a freestanding display.  Staff feels the quality of the contacts made was very good and costs were significantly reduced from previous years.  

Staff and Dan Pape of CMT will meet on November 1 with the Illinois Division of Aeronautics (IDA) to discuss the 2008 Capital TIPS Program.  Dan Pape provided a brief overview of the Capital projects, their priority and timeline for completion, which will be discussed at the upcoming meeting with IDA.  

Executive Director Bird asked for Staff Reports:

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, reported on the progress of following projects:

Prairie Landing Clubhouse Cupola Repair, Flight Center Cantilevered Deck Repair, Government Center HVAC System Replacement, Metasays Controls, Hangar Floor Recoat Project (two tenants), and the HVAC Fan System Controls for Flight Center Building.

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, reported on the following projects:

Taxiway E Project, Runway 2L/20R Runway Widening and Strengthening, Airfield Lighting Control System Upgrade, Preliminary Appraisals Development of Indexing of Parcels for Acquisition, LUST Remediation, Seal coating for International Drive, and landscaping and floral displays. 

John Schlaman, General Manager, Prairie Landing Golf Club, offered the following report:

September Revenues for 2007 were $541,000 as compared to $484,000 in September 2006.  Golf Revenues were increased by 7%; Total Expenditures were increased 5%.  Net profit excluding Kitty Hawk was increased by $35,000 from 2006 through September.  Rounds played for September 2007 were 4200 compared to 3600 rounds played in 2006, Year-to-Date Golf rounds were down 4%; Year-to-Date the average rate per round has increased by 11%. 

REPORT OF OFFICERS/COMMITTEES

Golf Committee

Commissioner Donnelly stated that the activities of the Golf Committee were covered with Mr. Schlaman’s report.

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee

Commissioner Gillett advised that the committee has not met since the last Board Meeting because there are not outstanding issues for the committee to address at this time.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee

Commissioner Huizenga reported that the Financial Statements for August were provided for review in the Board Meeting Packets and that September Financial Statements will be covered at the October Finance Committee Meeting and at the next Board Meeting.   

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee

Commissioner Gorski stated that the committee met just prior to the Board Meeting with all members present.  He continued that agenda items 9(h) through 9(k.) were reviewed and would be presented by staff with the Committee’s recommendation for Board approval. 

Chairman Goodwin stated that discussion of the August Financial Statements would be waived for discussion of the September Financial Statements at the next Board Meeting.  

Executive Director Bird advised that all of the contracts and bid awards discussed today have been presented to the respective committees and are being recommended for Board approval. 

NEW BUSINESS
Proposed Resolution 2007-1328; Award of Contract to Dreisilker Electric Motors, Inc. for the Installation of HVAC Variable Frequency Drives. 

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to address this contract award.  Mr. Barna advised that the staff had budgeted $17,000 for installation of the new HVAC variable frequency drives that will better control airflow and reduce the cost of electric for the Flight Center Building.  He continued that after review of the bid tabulations, Dreisilker Electric Motors, Inc. was determined to be the low bidder at a cost of  $14,470.  Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval.

 A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1328; Award of contract to Dreisilker Electric Motors, Inc. for the Installation of HVAC Variable Frequency Drives.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1329; Award of Contract to Chuck Strayve Landscaping Ltd. for Snow Removal. 

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to discuss this agreement and he explained that annually the airport utilizes a snow removal contract to assist with clearing parking lots, roadways, and sidewalks during snow events.  He continued that after review of the bids received, Chuck Strayve Landscaping Ltd. was determined to be the low bidder.  He discussed the pricing and advised that Chuck Strayve’s quality and contract terms are acceptable and that both the staff and Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommend Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1329; Award of Contract to Chuck Strayve Landscaping Ltd. for Snow Removal.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed by roll call vote (7-0).  Commissioner Meagher was not present for this vote.    

Proposed Resolution 2007-1330; Award of Bid to Cryotech Deicing Technology for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Fluid.
Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to discuss this award and Mr. Barna advised that each year the Authority purchases runway-deicing fluid used for pre treating runways; 4300 gallons of deicing fluid was utilized during 2006.   He advised that after bid tabulations were reviewed, Cryotech Deicing Technology was the low and responsive bidder at $2.43 per gallon to be purchased on an as-needed basis subject to weather conditions.  Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1330; Award of Bid to Cryotech Deicing Technology for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Fluid.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed by roll call vote (7-0).   Commissioner Meagher was not present for this vote.

Proposed Resolution 2007-1332; Award of Bid to Roland Machinery Company for the Rental of two (2) 3YD Rubber Tire Loaders. 

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to continue and he advised that each year the Airport Authority requires the rental of two end loaders for snow removal purposes; contract period December 1, 2007 through February 28, 2008.  He added that after bid evaluations were completed, Roland Machinery Company was determined to be the low and responsive bidder at a total cost of $12,900.  Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1332; Award of Bid to Roland Machinery Company for the Rental of two  (2) 3YD Rubber Tire Loaders.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed by roll call vote (7-0).  Commissioner Meagher was not present for this vote.

Proposed Resolution 2007-1333; Award of Contract to Metropolitan Corporation for Acoustical Ceiling Installation. 

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to discuss this award.   Mr. Barna advised this is part of the HVAC project ongoing at the Government Center Building and is for replacement of the acoustical ceiling tiles.  He continued that upon review of the bids, Metropolitan Corporations was determined to be the low and responsive bidder at a cost of $72,000 with a 10% owner’s contingency included.  Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1333; Award of Contract to Metropolitan Corporation for Acoustical Ceiling Installation.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed by roll call vote (7-0).  Commissioner Meagher was not present for this vote.

Proposed Resolution 2007-1331; Authorization to Enter Into a Cash Farm Lease Between the DuPage Airport Authority and Galusha Farm LLC. 
Executive Director Bird asked Mr. Barna to discuss the Cash Farm Lease.   Mr. Barna advised that the Airport Authority annually enters into a cash farm lease for 212 acres located north of the Prairie Landing Golf course.  He continued that after the bids were evaluated, Galusha Farm LLC was the high and responsive bidder at $155.66 per acre $33,000 annually.   Staff and the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1331; Authorization to Enter into a Cash Farm Lease Between the DuPage Airport Authority and Galusha Farm LLC.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed by roll call vote (7-0).  Commissioner Meagher was not present for this vote.

Proposed Resolution 2007-1337; Authorizing the Execution of a SASO Agreement with Superior Air Ambulance Service Inc. 

Executive Director Bird asked Mark Doles to discuss this SASO Agreement.  Mr. Doles explained this request would authorize Superior Air Ambulance Service to operate their Medi Vac Services, based from the Calamos hangar facility.  He continued that Superior Air Ambulance Service previously requested the use of hangar and office space from the Airport Authority; no space was available.  Staff recommended that Superior contact various tenants at the Airport and they were able to obtain the needed space with Calamos.  Mr. Doles added that the ground lease with Calamos specifies that permission from the Airport Authority for outside storage of an aircraft is needed and staff will administratively agree to this outside storage for one aircraft with continuous monitoring for compliance.  Mr. Doles discussed the specific terms and conditions of this one-year agreement.  Staff and the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1337; Authorizing the Execution of a SASO Agreement with Superior Air Ambulance Service Inc.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed by roll call vote (7-0).  Commissioner Meagher was not present for this vote.

Proposed Resolution 2007-1334; Authorizing the Execution of an Agency Participation Agreement with the State of Illinois for the Airport Master Plan.

Executive Director Bird advised that staff has reached an agreement with the Illinois Division of Aeronautics (IDA) to secure funding for the Airport Master Plan and is requesting authorization to execute a Participation Agreement for this project.  He explained the specific funding split between the IDA and the Airport Authority and reviewed the five areas to be addressed by the Master Plan; Airport Role, Airfield Requirements, Non-Aviation Development, Business Plan and Environmental Approvals.  He continued that IDA has determined that the non-aviation development portion of this plan is not eligible for funding under FAA Criteria; the Airport Authority will fund this portion of the project locally and funds are available in the Capital Budget to complete these projects.  Executive Director Bird continued that this plan would conform to FAA guidelines in the event funding becomes available in the future and reimbursement would be possible.  He stated that Jacobs Consultancy was selected to complete this project through a competitive RFP process and that the estimated time for completion of the Master Plan process is six months.  He added this will be a comprehensive report and progress reports will be provided periodically throughout this process.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1334; Authorizing the Execution of an Agency Participation Agreement with the State of Illinois for the Airport Master Plan.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed by roll call vote (7-0).  Commissioner Meagher was not present for this vote.

Proposed Resolution 2007-1335; Approving the Preliminary Development Plan for the DuPage National Technology Park Property N-9.

Executive Director advised that this would be the third Development Plan submitted by CenterPoint Properties for the Technology Park and he stated that Fred Reynolds of CenterPoint and Jack Tenison would provide the overview for this Preliminary Development Plan.   He added that Brad Winnick would comment on the technical review done by JJR for the Airport Authority.  

Mr. Reynolds addressed the scope of the project known as the SMART Building and discussed the project description and site development proposal.  He stated that with approval of this Preliminary Development Plan, the project would get underway before winter and that the Final Development Plan would be submitted to the Capital Development Committee, and to the Board at the December meeting; actual construction could begin by March or April 2008.  

Mr. Tenison then discussed the future pipeline for the DuPage National Technology Park and commented briefly on the opportunity for Argonne and TRECC to be a part of the SMART Building. 

Mr. Winnick commented on the specifics of the technical review advising this to be a very smooth review process and professionally and competently done; he recommended Board approval of this Preliminary Development Plan.  DNTP staff, along with the Airport Authority staff and the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1335; Approving the Preliminary Development Plan for the DuPage National Technology Park Property N-9.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2007-1338; Authorizing the Execution of a Temporary Construction Easement Agreement to CenterPoint Properties Trust for the DuPage National Technology Park – N-9.

Executive Director Bird stated that along with the Preliminary Development Plan there would be site preparation activities needed and CenterPoint is requesting approval to begin site grading and stormwater management plans prior to the winter season.   DNTP staff, DAA staff and the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to Approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1338; Authorizing the Execution of a Temporary Construction Easement Agreement to CenterPoint Properties Trust for the DuPage National Technology Park – N-9. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

Discussion of DuPage National Technology Park request for additional funds from CenterPoint Properties.

Executive Director Bird advised that Jack Tenison is requesting additional funding from CenterPoint Properties, as was previously approved by the Board for an amount up to $7.3 million.  He continued that Mr. Tenison is currently requesting $371,976 from CenterPoint to fund the following projects, which will meet the obligations set forth in Exhibit K of the Agreement with CenterPoint Properties; Parkway Landscaping and Gun Range Remediation.  Executive Director Bird explained that this has been brought to the Board for discussion and information purposes; no action is required.  

Mr. Tenison  and Mr. Reynolds then discussed the progress of projects and potential future development for  the DNTP.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION
NONE

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to adjourn the meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 3:40 p.m.









Approved at the December 11, 2007 Regular Board Meeting




Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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